Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting

January 12, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at  6:00 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Highway Employees, Ron Watson and Jeff Grube, Dog Control Officer Sue Gardinier, ZBA Chairman Gordon Reese, Planning Board Member Chuck Smith and five (5) residents.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Denise Klopfenstein President of the Westmoreland Historical Society addressed the Board and began by reading the following statement;
[image: image1.emf]
Supervisor Eisnor attempted to explain to Ms. Klopfenstein that the previous administration had a large number of keys outstanding.  This administration, in an attempt to diminish those with keys, initiated a procedure by which only certain Town Employees would be issued keys.  All others wishing to utilize the building would be able to sign out a key when needed.  Ms. Klopfenstein countered that it is not always convenient for Historical volunteers to sign out a key.  They need access to the display case, the meeting room and the storage area when it is convenient for them.  She continued stating they have had a key to the building for the last thirty (30) years and have always been trustworthy and respectful.  The Supervisor responded that the integrity of the Historical volunteers was never a deciding factor when initiating this new process, and indicated the Board will address the issue during new business discussions.

Dog Control Officer Sue Gardinier conveyed the circumstances of the veterinary bills incurred by a puppy she acquired from the Rome Humane Society.  An individual took the puppy to the Humane Society stating he found this badly hurt animal under his car in the Town of Westmoreland.  Due to the nature of the dogs injuries the Humane Society would not accept it and Sue was called to take possession of the dog.  The dog was taken to Village Veterinary and required surgery to correct an eye injury and sustained two (2) broken legs as well.  The cost of the medical services is well over $600.00; however the Vet has agreed to cap the cost at $400.00.  The individual who surrendered the dog is not returning any of the Dog Control Officers calls.
Ms. Gardinier provided copies of the Ag & Markets Law stipulating the Town is responsible for costs to alleviate the suffering of the animal which may include surgery.  She is concerned that if the Board refuses to make payment this Vet will refuse to take animals in need of care from the Town in the future.

The Board reviewed the itemized bill and Attorney Mattacola stated there is really no definitive answer on this particular case as there is no way to verify the information Ms. Gardinier was given. The Attorney recommends that the Town try work with the Veterinary to come to a mutual resolve.  
Discussion continued and the Board decided to have Attorney Mattacola contact Village Veterinary on behalf of the Town.

There being no one in the audience wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Recreation Director Jerrid Otis’ report. 
Mr. Otis explained that he has contacted another pool company to provide a quote on the repairs to the pool.  This company advised Mr. Otis to contact the Department of Health regarding the skimmers.  They stated that due to new Health Department regulations, given the size of the pool, there are not enough skimmers.  They are very reluctant to provide a quote and have not returned Mr. Otis’ calls.
Mr. Otis expressed his eagerness to get started on procuring a 501C3 designation.  He added that even if the pool does not open, any funds obtained through a 501C3 could be used for the Park or any other recreational activities for the Town.  He has located enough volunteers to establish a Board for the purpose of starting a 501C3 and they will have their first meeting on January 14, 2015.

The Recreation Director asked the Board to consider establishing a Dog Park at the Lowell property.  He indicated that several other communities have started dog parks and have been very successful.  He added the Lowell property is not currently being used for anything, already has a fence (although some areas will need repairs) and it would be a way to utilize this property for the time being.  Mr. Otis explained the start up costs would be minimal and with annual membership fees could sustain itself.

Codes Officer Gary Schreppel and Tax Collector Margaret Leone arrived at 6:57 P.M.

Councilperson Husted asked exactly what a Dog Park was.  Mr. Otis explained it is simply a secured area where dog owners can take their dogs to run, play and socialize with other dogs.  Attorney Mattacola suggested we check with our insurance carrier before proceeding to investigate any increases.

Gordon Reese asked what happens to the grant money if the Board decides to close the pool.  Supervisor Eisnor replied the Town would lose the grant as the money is available solely for pool repairs.  The Supervisor continued reminding everyone that the funds are not guaranteed.  Councilperson Pritchard added that the residents he has spoken to are concerned that even with the grant and the repairs being made, that the Town will not be financially capable of sustaining the operations of the pool.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Recreation Director for his report and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy reported;
A)  Busy most of our time recently with plowing roads.

B)  Will start picking up Christmas Trees very soon.

Superintendent Eddy explained that there are problems with the new plow truck.  The wrong box was ordered and installed.  We ordered a 48” box and got a 36” box. This prevents the driver from making a complete run without stopping back to top off sand/salt mixture.  It has also created problems because the safety lights on the truck are now obscured by the truck box.  Superintendent Eddy stated he is still working with the Company to come to a satisfactory solution.
Councilperson Pritchard asked if we were using the new truck.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied yes.  Councilperson Pritchard was concerned that the Town would not be able to re-coup our money for the plow truck because it was being used.  Superintendent Eddy stated they really have no choice as they are experiencing problems with one of the older truck now and need the new one.

Councilperson Husted asked what would happen if the company refused to give us the bigger box.  The Highway Superintendent stated the company has offered to install 6” side rails on the box.
Highway Superintendent Eddy announced he has found a tractor with a 22’ boom arm on State Bid for $129,640.00.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if it included a short arm as well.  The Highway Superintendent stated the tractor was equipped with a quick hitch to allow the arms to be changed easily.  Councilperson Husted asked how much was budgeted for the tractor/mower.  Superintendent Eddy replied $130,000.00.  Councilperson Pritchard asked if the price included a trade.  The Highway Superintendent replied no, it was a clean deal.  He added that he will approach Clinton Tractor for a possible trade in.

24 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Highway Superintendent to purchase the tractor and mower on state Bid from Clinton Tractor for the price of $129,640.00. All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Eisnor addressed a motion from the last meeting whereas the Board had resolved to eliminate one (1) MEO position effective July 1, 2015.  He indicated that this decision may have been a little premature in that no formal resignation was received by the employee.  He asked the Board to reconsider their decision until a later date.  The Supervisor added that the Highway Superintendent as agreed not to replace the employee when he does retire.
25 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to withdraw motion #18 made on January 6, 2015, which eliminated one (1) MEO position effective July 1, 2015.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
Highway Employee Ron Watson asked the Board to consider the following scenario when discussing reducing personnel.  The Deputy Highway Superintendent on the night shift is also required to plow, whereas the Highway Superintendent on Days does not.  This leaves the night shift at a disadvantage as there is no-one in the garage if/when someone breaks down.   Mr. Watson feels this adds undue stress and pressure to the Deputy Highway Superintendent.  There was short discussion and Councilperson Pritchard stated that from a budget standpoint, it is more financially sound to call in a day shift worker in those instances and pay him overtime, than having a full time employee.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; the Exemptions are coming in at a good pace. Warren is in the office from 9am to Noon daily. I will be out on the roads for data Collection, weather permitting. I am still trying to get classes somewhat close by.

Supervisor Eisnor read a follow-up letter from Loueen Countryman regarding the Assessor.









01/09/15

Ken,

    Thank you very much for taking care of the situation with B. Szarek.

    He called Wednesday night to apologize.  I said I would be down in Feb. to do new form.  He said, “oh no, not necessary as I have last years right here and I will process.”

Now, to see if I receive post card next year saying all is verified.
Thanks again,

Loueen
The Assessor asked the Board for permission to attend the NYS Tug Hill Annual Conference at Jefferson Community College.  He also asked for permission to use one of the Highway Departments’ pickup trucks for the day.
26 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to allow the Assessor to attend the Tug Hill Annual Conference at Jefferson Community College on March 26, 2015.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Gary Schreppel reported;

	Month
	Dec-14
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	12/2/14
	2014-0107
	McEwan
	Sharon
	6640 Daily Road
	301.000-2-8.1
	Alteration
	$20.00

	12/9/14
	2014-0108
	Andrews
	Ronald
	7530 Cider Street
	303.000-1-16.15
	Addition
	$21.00


Mr. Schreppel advised the Board that the Governor legalized fireworks in New York State.  He is unsure what impact this will have as of yet, but will keep the Board informed.
Councilperson Pritchard referenced the fees associated with trailer bodies as storage facilities that were notated on the ZBA brainstorming sessions. ZBA Chairman Gordon Reese elaborated by stating that the Zoning Board feels the permit fees on trailer bodies should be increase substantially for two reasons:

1. because there is no tax assessments on trailer bodies and

2. because it may discourage their use.

Mr. Reese added that right now there are no restrictions on placing these trailers in a residential district.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that the Board can raise the fees by motion but also feels that the Zoning Laws should address the use in residential districts.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that all the paperwork has been received for Jody Thieme.  As soon as the County approves him, the Board will appoint.  
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and distributed copies of the water report to the Board members.
Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;

Water District Monthly Report

Month January 2015

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements-no issues.

· Performed Quarterly State 2 Disinfection By-product sampling.

· Performed 3 year Gross Alpha testing.

· Turned water off at Nelson house on Rt. 233.

· Turned water on at the Grange.  There were numerous water leaks that had to be repaired.  Once repairs were completed the water was turned back on.

· Received a phone call from Burt Seymour telling me that all of his water meters have been installed.  I am going to check them out and get the numbers off the meters.

· Replaced all the plumbing fixtures on both chlorine storage tanks in the pump house.

· Swapped out chlorinators (semi-annual procedure).

Tindall Corners Water District
· Completed monthly water sampling requirements-no issues.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements-no issues.

· Performed UFPO dig request.

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported; in December we loaned out 986 items and purchased fourteen (14) new books.  The Reading Center received a $1,000 check from Senator Joe Griffo for 2015 programming.  Please thank him if you see him.
The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported; 

-Corresponded with Oneida County & new insurer regarding the Town’s workers’ compensation plan;

-Continued reviewing and revising proposed hydro-fracking ban and reviewed recent NYS legislation in      connection with same; 

-Corresponded on behalf of the Town in connection with violations; and 

-Worked on inter-municipal agreement with Whitestown.

Attorney Mattacola asked the Board if there were any questions or concerns regarding the inter-municipal agreement between Rome, Whitestown and Westmoreland.

27 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the inter-municipal agreement between Rome, Whitestown and Westmoreland to allow for a water line extension down NYS Route 233.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Attorney Mattacola mention that the Hydro-fracturing Ban is no longer an issue as the Governor has banned the practice in the entire State of New York.
Supervisor Eisnor told the Board he spoke with Kevin Revere at the County 911 Center.  This call was regarding the use of local tow trucks for accidents, breakdowns within the Town.  Mr. Revere indicated that the tow trucks that are called to a scene are always local trucks.  The Supervisor explained that he has received numerous complaints both from the local tow companies and our volunteer firefighters stating this is not the case.  Attorney Mattacola suggested a list of local tow companies be put together and sent to Anthony Picente, explaining the situation and asking him to intervene. 
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In December, the Town Clerk’s office sold seven (7) new dog licenses and renewed thirty-eight (38) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $361.00.  Of that, $61.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $300.00.

On December 4, 2014 fifteen (15) late notices were sent out for dogs due in November 2014.  Renewal notices, for fifty-three (53) dogs due in January, were sent out December 29, 2014.

DECALS sales totaled $47.00, of which the Town realized $2.59 in commissions.

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in December for $80.00; the Towns’ share was $35.00. Twelve (12) certified copies were issued for $120.00 and one (1) dog redemption fee collected for $10.00.

Eighteen (18) permanent handicapped permits and five (5) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Our Blood Drive on January 3, 2015 yielded thirteen (13) donors.  The next Blood Drive will be held in March. 

Communications received:
1. Sustainable Forestry Initiative-registration for Guinness World Record attempt for tree planting.

2. NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation- revisions to the financial application deadline and financial hardship policy for grant applications through CWSRF.

3. Eastern Shore Associates-mandatory initial disclosure statement.

4. CivicPlus Website Development-information pertaining to developing a website for the Town.

5. DEC-Mohawk River Basin Research initiative 2014-2016.

6. NYS Office of the Comptroller-Westmoreland Central School Audit.

7. Paychex- 2014 FUTA Credit Reduction.

8. Oneida County Board of Legislators-open enrollment for agricultural districts.

9. USDA Rural Development-introduction letter from Jeffrey Archer, Lead Area Specialist. 
10. NYS Grants Gateway-new grant opportunities.
11. NYSAOT-training school notification and voting delegate designation.
Checks received:
1. Westmoreland Justice Court
Justice Bowers-November
$  12,657.00

2. Westmoreland Central School            fuel


$  11,905.49



3. Time Warner Cable

Franchise fees


$    6,346.18

4. Time Warner Cable

Franchise fees


$  12,955.81     

5. E-Z Riders


        fuel


$       436.29   

6. Westmoreland Fire

        fuel


$       572.98

7. Westmoreland Central School            fuel


$    8,212.69

8. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel- November
 

$         63.64

9. COCVAC


        fuel


$    1,975.25

10. Town of Westmoreland

fuel-park


$         30.90

Councilperson Brown indicated that the Workers Compensation transfer has been completed.
Councilperson Hebbard, Husted and Pritchard had no further comments.

Attorney Mattacola asked the Board if they wanted to pursue the 5013C designation.  A lengthy discussion followed and Councilperson Pritchard asked what the time frame was to establish a 5013C.  Attorney Mattacola stated it could take around six (6) months.  Discussion continued regarding choosing the proper Board to head the 5013C organization, choosing officers and fundraising individuals.
28 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to have the Attorney begin the process to apply for a 5013C designation for the recreation association to be known as Westmoreland Parks and Recreation.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that the All Year Class Reunion is scheduled at Danielle’s this summer.  Chuck Smith added it is on July 18, 2015.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the Fire Department usually does something that weekend and wondered if they planned anything for this year.  Fire Chief Jeff Grube replied that he had not heard anything about it as of yet.

The Town Clerk asked about the two uninstalled water meters in the Tindall Water District.  The shut off letters have not been written yet.

The Supervisor asked the Board members what they thought we should do about the injured dogs’ vet bills.  Councilperson Brown commented that no matter what we do with this one, it is important that we stick to the law going forward. There was a lengthy discussion concerning the incident at hand and what the Towns financial responsibility is.

29 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to have the Attorney write a letter to Village Veterinary, explaining the circumstances surrounding the dog and ask for further consideration on reducing or eliminating the charges.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
The Supervisor then asked how the Board would like to respond to the request of the Historical Society for a key to the Town Hall.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that the current procedure is for a member of the organization using the Town Hall to pick up a key during normal business hours and return it when they are through.  He doesn’t understand why this is creates such a problem for the Historical volunteers.  Ms. Klopfenstein replied that the volunteers are not always available to pick up a key and that they are part of the Town and their display case is in the Town Hall.  Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden commented that the display case does not belong to the Historical Society but rather was donated by the family of Jim Brown to the Reading Center.  Councilperson Pritchard countered stating the Historical Society is not part of the Town; they have their own charter and checking accounts.  Ms. Klopfenstein was adamant in her conviction that the Historical Society needs a key.
Finally, Supervisor Eisnor stated that the policy has no bearing on the trustworthiness of the members of the Historical Society. It is however the policy of the Town and he would hope the Historical Society could abide by it.  Ms. Klopfenstein indicated she would report back to the other members of the Historical Society but would hope the Board will reconsider.  She doesn’t feel this matter will be dropped.

Supervisor Eisnor spoke of a meeting he had with Energy Efficient Products (EEP) concerning LED street lights.  The preliminary quote received was $15,352.00 to replace just the bulbs; the cost would be paid back in 1.7 years in energy savings.  To replace the bulbs and the heads, which is the recommended method is $48,433.00 and we would be eligible for a $14,475.00 rebate for a final cost of $33,958.00.  EEP indicated that the cost savings in electrical bills would pay back the investment in 3.8 years.  The Supervisor added that EEP is checking on the cost to install but they thought National Grid would do it at no cost. 
30 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

31 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and place on file the minutes of December 8, 2014 and December 30, 2014.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

32 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers # 1 through #20, which total $11,797.70.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

33 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the Water District vouchers as follows:


Westmoreland Water
    voucher #1

which totals
$971.01


Spencer Settlement
    vouchers #1-#3
which totals
$885.10

Camelot Water

    voucher #1

which totals
$7,388.20

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
34 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #1 through #5, which total $31,968.90.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Eisnor reminded the Board members that the Audit meeting will take place on January 20, 2015 at 6:00 P.M and the next regular Board meeting is scheduled for February 9, 2015 at 6:30 P.M. 

35 There being no further business to be brought before the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:14 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
